REPORT OF THE 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND ZONING COMMITTEE
OF ANC 6A
January 25, 2005

Present: Commissioners Nick Alberti, Mary Beatty, Gladys Mack, and Cody Rice; Resident Members Sherry Brown, Brendan Danaher, Jeff Fletcher, and Craig Ward.

Commissioner Rice chaired the meeting.

Updates and Announcements
· Pilgrim A.M.E. Church received approval from BZA (Case 17256) for a special exception to allow a church program use in an existing church and variances from the lot occupancy requirements and rear yard requirements to construct a two story addition at the rear of the church in the R-4 District at 612 17th Street, NE. The ANC provided a letter of support.

· Office of Planning is leading an effort to revise and update the city’s Comprehensive Plan. Residents can learn more about this effort and sign up for a mailing list at www.inclusivecity.org. Virginia Gaddis was absent from the committee meeting so she could attend an information session and report back to the committee.

· The H Street NE Zoning Overlay was approved for set-down by the Zoning Commission on October 25, 2004. The next step is for Office of Planning to publish a notice and proposal in the DC Register. The Zoning Commission will hold a public hearing in April.
· The DC Council is considering legislation for “inclusionary zoning” which would grant additional density to developers who build affordable housing in new developments for persons with low to moderate income. There is an article in the Washington Post at http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/articles/A36441-2005Jan25.html
· Sherry Brown asked about progress on 1125 G St, NE. Commissioner Rice said he wasn’t aware of any new communications to the ANC on the property, but that Commissioner Fengler might have more information.
· Commissioner Mack announced that she is kicking off an effort to get the city to build a new recreation center at the site of the existing Rosedale Recreation Center at 17th and Gales Sts., NE. She is starting with surveys of kids and other residents.
· Brendan Danaher announced that the H Street Main Street façade improvement program will provide assistance to revitalize buildings on the H Street corridor. This program will help property owners and tenants rehabilitate and restore the exterior of existing structures. H Street Main Street will establish a grant application program for merchants and/or property owners. It will allow interested parties to apply for financial assistance to improve their property. The program will use funding from a variety of grant sources to leverage financial contributions of the merchants and/or property owners. The façade improvement program will finance a variety of enhancements, such as brick repointing, door and window replacement, exterior painting, and installation of awnings, see-through grates, signage, and lighting. To be eligible for the façade improvement program, a building should be used for commercial or cultural purposes and must be located within the boundaries of the H Street corridor.

· Brendan Danaher also announced the H Street Main Street plans to establish a maintenance squad to patrol the 13-block H Street corridor. The team will maintain a clean, safe, and friendly environment for the H Street community. This program will be modeled after similar efforts underway with the Capitol Hill and Downtown DC business improvement districts. Members of the maintenance team will be provided with uniforms featuring the logos of sponsoring organizations. Each person will be outfitted with a trashcan, broom, shovel, trash bags, and other cleaning materials. The Main Street team will keep the streets and sidewalks clean, remove graffiti, provide information to pedestrians and shoppers, and coordinate with the Metropolitan Police Department to report any problems. They will receive extensive training in public safety and crime prevention, customer service, District of Columbia city services, neighborhood attractions, and other important information. The maintenance service will be provided through a contract with a nonprofit organization that operates an employment training program. Several nonprofit organizations have programs that serve the formerly homeless and substance abusers. Typically, these programs provide job training, paid employment, and social services. The preliminary budget would pay for five maintenance workers to work three to four days each week.
Discussion of committee goals for 2005
The committee discussed committee goals for 2005 (see attachment). These are identical to the 2004 goals with the exception of 1) more explicit language that the committee may bring forward items that affect ANC 6A but are not located in ANC 6A and 2) adding language on tracking of implementation of OP and DDOT plans for H St NE. There was some discussion of the possibility of forming workgroups or subcommittees to work on particular topics such as abandoned buildings or affordable housing if there is a great deal of interest from residents in the committee.
Committee Recommendation: That the ANC approve the draft committee goals for 2005.
HPA #05-113: 1319 Constitution Avenue, NE 
The committee heard a presentation by Lisa Rigazio of S.G.A. Architects, Inc. on a concept that will be presented to the Historic Preservation Review Board on January 27, 2005. The design is for a new 2-unit, 3-story (with roof terrace) residential building. The new building would be constructed approximately 14 feet behind the existing façade of a single story 1920s store front that would be converted into an architectural gateway for the property. 

The existing façade is part of a dilapidated building that Historic Preservation Staff has determined to be non-contributing. Based on this finding, the developer has the flexibility to demolish the entire building, including the façade. Originally, the architect had planned to submit a design with the front of the new building starting even with the neighboring properties. However, at the request of the Capitol Hill Restoration Society, the architect developed the plans presented to the committee retaining the existing façade.
As presented, the masonry of the existing façade would be reinforced, re-pointed and repainted. One of the two missing bayfront window openings and the existing doors would be replaced with a stained wood lattice. The other missing bayfront window opening would serve as a gateway into a small landscaped garden between the existing façade and the new building.

A next-door neighbor of the property presented the attached letter of opposition to the current design. In brief, he argued that the historic character of the street would be better preserved by a flat front building beginning at the property line so that it would be flush with the neighboring properties on either side. He stated that there is not much to restore of the existing storefront aside from the cornice. The building and façade are in very poor condition and the façade no longer includes two bayfront store windows that were ripped off some time in the past and are now boarded up flush with the façade. He also noted that the 15 foot setback would push the new building well beyond the rear of his property. Although within matter-of-right zoning limits, the rear of his house would be hemmed in by the new 3-story building and the existing building on the other side. Starting the new building without a 15 foot setback would mitigate this situation to some extent.
Committee members agreed with this reasoning, as did Commissioner Alberti whose Single Member District contains this property. Some members of the committee thought this design could work in theory, but does not work in this particular location considering the adjoining property and the poor condition and relatively limited contribution of the existing building to the block. There was no enthusiasm for the idea of pasting the façade of the old building onto the new building. There was also discussion of whether a design like this would just call even more attention to the more contemporary architecture of the new building. As for the rear of the property, pulling the building forward may also provide an opportunity for more open space in the rear of the property which, as currently designed, has 2 parking spaces and a small garden.
Committee Recommendation: That the ANC send a letter to HPRB recommending that the existing façade be demolished, the designed footprint of the building pulled forward to be even with the front of the neighboring properties, and that any design changes to windows or other architectural elements that are necessary based on the new configuration be made.
HPA #04-331: 326 12th St, NE
The committee heard a presentation by Michel Regignano on a concept that will be presented to the Historic Preservation Review Board on February 24, 2005. The design is for a new 4-unit, 3-story residential building. The new building would replace an existing, vacant 5 unit apartment building. In May 2003, ANC 6A voted unanimously send a letter of support for demolition of the existing “non-contributing” building, but asked that the developer return with plans for the new building.

The main change from existing conditions will be that the new building will be pulled forward to the property line nearest the street with parking for 4 vehicles from the alley in the year. The existing building has a very deep setback with a driveway from 12th St NE. The new building would be built from side lot line to side lot line, and be flush with the property to the south. There would be a 6 foot 7 inch gap with the property on the north side since it is not built to its own lot line. No residents appeared in support or opposition, and Commissioner Beatty indicated that she had no objections.
Committee Recommendation: That the ANC send a letter of support to HPRB.
Next Scheduled ED&Z Committee Meeting:

Tuesday, February 22, 2005
7-9 PM

900 G Street, NE

Community Room of the Capitol Hill Towers
DRAFT 2005 Goals for ANC 6A

Economic Development & Zoning Committee

1. Provide a regular public forum for Commissioners and residents to obtain information and discuss land use issues in the ANC 6A area or that affect the ANC 6A area. 

2. Review and report to the ANC on all significant activities by the Board of Zoning Adjustment, Zoning Commission, Historic Preservation Review Board, Office of Planning, District Department of Transportation, National Capital Planning Commission, and other agencies that affect land use in the ANC 6A area.

3. Make informed recommendations to the ANC that permit timely participation in city decisions on zoning, historic preservation, economic development, and other topics related to land use in the ANC 6A area. 

4. For the H Street NE neighborhood commercial corridor, monitor and assess public and private development activities for consistency with the H Street Strategic Development Plan. Track progress by Office of Planning to implement a zoning overlay through the Zoning Commission. Track progress by the District Department of Transportation to implement the H Street NE Corridor Transportation and Streetscape Study.

5. As needed, schedule speakers from city or federal agencies who can address the interests or concerns of residents related to land use in the ANC 6A area. 

6. As requested by Commissioners and/or residents, assist in gathering information and resolving concerns related to specific properties (e.g., abating problems associated with vacant/abandoned/underutilized properties.)
Ms. Emily Paulus

Historic Preservation Planner

Historic Preservation Division

Office of Planning

Re: Proposed Development of 1319 Constitution Avenue, NE

Dear Ms. Paulus:

I am writing today to express my opposition to the development of 1319 Constitution Avenue, NE as currently proposed.  I own and live in the premises at 1317 Constitution Avenue, NE.  This proposal calls for a three story apartment building where the existing structure is a one story building.  Certain changes in the proposal need to be initiated in order to make it compatible with the existing neighborhood character.   

The proposal intends to preserve the original façade of the existing structure and construct the new building 15 feet behind the façade.  This “original façade” has already been partially destroyed, is in complete disrepair, and adds nothing to the character of the neighboring properties or streetscape.  The character of the street would much better be preserved by building a flat front building at the property line, flush with the front of the existing neighboring properties at 1317 and 1321 Constitution. 

This proposal would increase the height of the building by two stories and cause it to be taller than the neighboring properties.  In addition, increasing the height beyond one story will significantly diminish the air and light to the rear of my property, and at 1321 Constitution Avenue, with the accompanying loss of property value.  I believe the purpose of the historic preservation laws is to preserve both the character and value of the historic neighborhoods.  This proposal would do the opposite.

I would respectfully request the Division to oppose this proposal as currently designed, and to require the building to extend no further in the rear than the adjacent buildings on either side, above the first story.  This would ensure the preservation of the original character of the neighborhood, which is small single family, duplex and single story commercial uses.  

Much of this request could be granted by requiring the building to be built flush with the adjacent front facades, by either demolishing the existing façade, or incorporating what little historic detail that remains of it into the new façade.  This single change would at least mitigate the loss of air and light from my property.

The proposal also considers adding a roof deck to the building.  This would add to the height of the construction further and detract from the size, mass, rhythm and flow of the neighboring properties.

I am also concerned that their will not be adequate parking as envisioned by this plan.  The proposal is for two three bedroom flats.  Depending on tenants (owners) this could result in the need for up to six additional parking spaces on a street with very little on-street parking due to being limited to the north side of Constitution Avenue. 

I have several other concerns and questions that may be beyond the jurisdiction of this division that I would like to have included in the record. 

· My house is well over 100 years old.

· Is there a requirement that the developer obtain insurance or post bond to insure against damage to adjoining properties caused by excavation and construction of the project?

· If walls become cracked, fixtures are broken, or more serious structural damage should occur to my property, what is the developer’s responsibility?

· What is the developer’s responsibility for damage to my property caused by falling debris, trees or other results of construction?

· This proposal would excavate a basement. 

·  I don’t believe any property on that side of the block currently has a basement.  Mine does not.  

· My adjoining property is built on a hill adjacent to the proposed development.  My foundation may not be as deep as the proposal seeks to excavate.

· Has the developer performed any study of the depth of neighboring foundations and the possible need for shoring up these buildings prior to excavation?  

· What types of guarantees (Bond or other insurance) can the developer give me that my home will not be damaged by this excavation?

I support reasonable development of my neighborhood, and hope that I can work with all parties involved to ensure that this development is a step forward, while preserving the character of the street and the properties of existing homeowners.

In conclusion, I hope the Division will require the developer to initiate the appropriate changes discussed above.  I appreciate your consideration.

Sincerely,

Edward C. Miller   

